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Florida A & M University

Full Board of Trustees Meeting
Grand Ballroom

Tallahassee, Florida

Trustees Present: Challis M. Lowe, Chair; William Jennings, Vice-Chair; Phillip Agnew; Regina Benjamin; Laura Branker; Al Cardenas; Mary Diallo; Pamela Duncan; 
R. B. Holmes; Spurgeon McWilliams
Trustees Absent: W. George Allen; Leerie Jenkins; Jesse Tyson
Minutes/Summary


The Meeting was called to order at 8:35 a.m. by Chairperson Challis Lowe.  A Roll Call confirmed a quorum was present.  With modifications, including the University Research Policy being moved from the Consent Agenda to Discussion, Budget Report being moved to Information, and the Presidential Search report moved to follow the President’s Report, the Revised Agenda was adopted.  Trustee Diallo stated that the June 29, 2006 Minutes/Summary do not accurately reflect what she said.  Chairperson Lowe asked her to submit in writing what she said and bring to the Recording Secretary after which changes would be made.  Chairperson Lowe announced that the meeting would move into Executive Session on Collective Bargaining and Attorney/Client.

Chairperson Lowe announced that newly appointed Trustee Jesse Tyson was unable to attend the Board of Trustees meeting today and gave a brief summary of his biography.  He presently serves as President and Executive Director of Exxon Mobil Interamericas, Incorporated.  She welcomed him to the Board in his absence.

Additionally, Chairperson Lowe announced Board Committee changes: Trustee Pamela Duncan will chair to the Audit Committee and Vice-Chairperson William Jennings will chair the President’s Evaluation Committee.


Next, Chairperson Lowe stated that the role of the Board of Trustees is important in attracting the best talent for FAMU and praised the Hollins Group for its excellent pool of candidates for President.  She expressed concern over who would consider coming to work for a dysfunctional Board.  Chairperson Lowe read a couple passages from a book entitled Effective Trusteeship by Richard Ingram and proposed a workshop to define support for the new leader.  Also, she stated that the institution cannot be effective without an effective board because the board is responsible for the success of the President.  She called for the President’s Report.

President Castell Vaughn Bryant gave reflections for the year and stated that there is another picture of FAMU other than the negative reports that have abounded.  She stated that it is not always easy to make decisions.  Decisions require careful planning and hard work if one is to be responsible and accountable.  She enumerated some of the changes/improvements that have taken place this year:
a) all service contracts have been reviewed and are being brought up to standards;

b) the Developmental Research School now has an Advisory Board and that Dr. Scott Dantley, Dean of the College of Education, is developing a budget and school improvement plans for the same;

c) the University Commons is being developed into a high-tech academic support unit for students;

d) the athletic training room has been upgraded and Gaither Gymnasium now has heating and air conditioning;

e) the University received good news from the NCAA—all 18 sports achieved the norm score and 10 sports received maximum standards;

f) residential housing is undergoing several renovations, as well as holding workshops for effective study habits and times, room visitations, and roommate agreement contracts;

g) a policy for University vehicles has been developed and a request for Board of Trustees approval is pending;

h) the SACS Reaffirmation process is making progress and is putting measures into place to ensure continued adherence to standards;

i) the FAMU/BCC Consortium for the Florida Citrus Bowl proved to be a success from early indications;

j) a review of academic course offerings is underway.

In conclusion, President Bryant stated that efforts to strengthen the University must adopt a campus-wide approach, and that the University needs your support for success.  She stated that she would continue to make decisions that are in the best interest of the University.  Dr. Debra Austin, Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs was asked to lead the tribute to Developmental Research School.


The Developmental Research School’s football team won the Division I-B State Championship.  Dr. Austin introduced Dr. Cheryl Jennings, Director of DRS, who in turn introduced Coach Ira Reynolds.  Both were honored to accept recognition by the Board of Trustees.  The Championship Team was in attendance.


President Bryant also congratulated the FAMU Women’s Volleyball Team, who won their 6th MEAC title.  Members of the team include players from Asia and Europe.  Most have 3.0 GPAs or higher.  President Bryant also thanked FAMU’s Board for their support of the team.  Further, President Bryant congratulated the FAMU football team for their win in the 2006 Florida Classic, where there were over 71,000 in attendance.  At the conclusion of the President’s Report, Chairperson Lowe asked for Presidential Search Committee Report from Trustees Branker and Holmes.

Dr. Charles Taylor introduced Mr. Larry Hollins, who thanked the Board of Trustees for the opportunity to assist.  Dr. Taylor began the report by reviewing the chronology for the Presidential Search:

July 27, 2006—met with the Search Committee and established a schedule

August 1—December, 2006—began identification and recruitment process
August 28, 2006—advertised on-line at chronicle.com
September 7, 2006—advertised in Diverse Issues In Higher Education (print version)

September 8, 2006—advertised in The Chronicle of Higher Education (print version)

December 6, 2006—presented the Search Committee with 12 potential candidates from a pool of 32:

1) Dr. James Ammons, President, North Carolina Central University, Durham, North Carolina

2) Atty. Robert G. Beatty, General Counsel and Vice President of Public Affairs, The Miami Herald Media Company, Miami, Florida

3) Dr. Lawrence Davenport, Executive Vice President for University Advancement and Executive Director of FAU Foundation, Florida Atlantic University, Boca Raton, Florida

4) Dr. Robert Donaldson, Director, Masters of Public Administration Programs and Masters Thesis Projects/Practicum, for the Division of Public Administration, Governors State University, University Park, Illinois
5) Atty. Alphonso Jackson, United States Department of Housing and Urban Development, Washington, D.C.

6) Dr. Howard Johnson, Interim Vice President for Research and Technology Transfer, University of North Texas, Denton, Texas

7) Dr. Irving McPhail, President, the McPhail Group, Baltimore, Maryland

8) Dr. J. Keith Motley, Vice President for Business and Public Affairs, University of Massachusetts System, Boston, Massachusetts

9) Dr. Larry Palmer, President and CEO, The Inter-American Foundation, Arlington, Virginia

10) Dr. Patricia Ramsey, Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs, Bowie State University, Bowie, Maryland

11) Atty. Johnny Taylor, Senior Vice President, Human Resources, IAC/Interactive Corp., Charlotte, North Carolina

12) Dr. Thelma Thompson, President, University of Maryland Eastern Shore, Princess Anne, Maryland

Dr. Taylor reported that following a review and thorough discussion of each candidate, the Search Committee selected the following six “semi-finalists,” who will be interviewed by the Search Committee on December 14 and 15, 2006:
1) Dr. Ammons

2) Dr. Davenport

3) Dr. Johnson

4) Dr. Palmer

5) Dr. Ramsey

6) Dr. Thompson

Trustee Holmes and other Trustees thanked the Hollins Group and the Search Committee for their hard work.  Chairperson Lowe announced that the 3 finalists will be interviewed on February 1, 2007, and requested full Board attendance.  Then she moved the Agenda to the Executive Committee Report and President Bryant called upon Dr. Janie Greenleaf, Assistant Vice President and Director of Human Resources.

Dr. Janie Greenleaf yielded to Dr. Freddie Casagrande, Consultant for the Hay Group.  He began by outlining the phases of the Study: a review of the current program; an evaluation of jobs; a comparison of FAMU compensation to other University markets; and the creation of an updated compensation structure.  A detailed PowerPoint presentation and an explanation of methodology were provided.

After careful analyses of salary schedules for A&P, Leadership Band and USPS, the following may be concluded:

a) the pay is competitive with market;

b) that more effective means of managing investments are available, i.e., broad band;
c) that organization structure is evolving and will require attention to compensation investments;

d) that recommendation for change will make a difference that should not cause significant pain.

Among recommendations provided by Dr. Casagrande are to:

a) analyze best transition strategy to proposed structure;

b) develop policy, governance and procedures;

c) continue to update and maintain structure

- desk audits (title, classification for A&P, USPS and faculty)

- job evaluation

- annual adjustment to pay ranges

- allocation of pay raises

- performance management

Discussion ensued regarding salary ranges and minimum/maximum pay scales.  TrusteesJennings requested data for communication plan and was told that there is a separate market data for communication.  Trustee Diallo stated that she shared the study with the Faculty Senate, and they had concerns.  Trustees Cardenas inquired about pay cuts for employees involved as a result of these findings.  Dr. Casagrande stated that the study forecasts little change and is being worked on.  Dr. Casagrande was asked to provide an update at the next Board of Trustees meeting.

The Hay Compensation Study was ACCEPTED unanimously.

Chairperson Lowe moved the Agenda to the Academic Affairs Committee and Trustee Branker called upon Dr. Debra Austin, Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs, to make the report.


Vice President Austin explained the proposal by the College of Arts and Sciences to add 2 degree programs, the B.A. in Music and the M.S. in Community Psychology.  Also, the College of Arts and Sciences proposed to delete 4 existing programs, Food Science, American Literature, English Literature and Creative Writing; presently, there are no students enrolled in them.  Secondly, Vice President Austin provided Accreditation Status Reports for the following:
SACS Reaffirmation Update—1998


Vice President Austin reported that SACS will announce FAMU’s status at the Annual Meeting in December in Orlando, Florida.  FAMU submitted 6 responses to concerns that resulted from a SACS visit on April 3 – 5, 2006.  These concerns were all part of the Recommendations/Suggestions from the 1998 Reaffirmation Process that had not been addressed.

SACS Reaffirmation Update—2008


Dr. Vivian L. Hobbs, SACS Director, provided a newsletter to the Board of Trustees, which addressed the year’s activities and challenges.  Also, in the newsletter she answered frequently asked questions about faculty credentialing and the difference n the 1998 process and the 2008 process.  Dr. Hobbs concluded her Report with a PowerPoint presentation that listed members from across the University who serve on the 13 standing SACS committees.  The newsletter, The SACS Monitor, is distributed by FAMU Info mail.  Chairperson Lowe asked Dr. Hobbs to notify her as soon as we received the status report from SACS.

Discipline Accreditation


Vice President Austin provided updates for the following colleges/schools:

Pharmacy - 
The accreditation status report is due any day.

Education - 
FAMU had an INCATE “focused” assessment visit on December 3-5, 2006.  FAMU received positive verbal feedback and is awaiting the written response.

Law - 
The College of Law holds provisional ABA accreditation.  FAMU received a report from the ABA on October 5, 2006, to which it responded December 1, 2006.  The President and Vice President for Academic Affairs have been asked to appear before the ABA.

Social Work - A written report was submitted in October, 2006, and a response is expected in January, 2007.

Vice President Austin thanked staff and faculty for their hard work.  Trustee Agnew asked Vice President Austin how involved are the students in the accreditation process at the Law School.  She responded that they are very involved or as involved as they want to be.  Trustee Diallo stated that she has been receiving calls from the Law School faculty and asked if the dean is a dean or a consultant.  Dr. Austin replied that he is the interim dean.


Chairperson Lowe recessed the full Board of Trustees meeting in order to convene the Executive Session for Collective Bargaining and Attorney/Client Sessions.


The full Board Meeting was re-convened after lunch at 1:00 p.m.  Chairperson Lowe moved the Agenda to Trustee Benjamin and the Budget and Finance Report.  Trustee Benjamin called up Dr. Grace Ali, CFO and Vice President for Fiscal Affairs.  Dr. Ali announced a new Controller, Ms. Leslie Sabin, Assistant Vice President for Fiscal Affairs.  Dr. Ali sought approval for the extension of 4 contracts:
A) Sodexho until May 31, 2007

B) Capital City bank until July 1, 2007

C) Coca Cola until June 30, 2007

A, B and C were APPROVED unanimously.
D) KPMG LLP until June 30, 2007

(For Task Orders #5/Compliance Support; Task #6/Accounting Support; Task #7/Grants Administration Support)


Discussion ensued regarding KPMG.  Trustee Jennings stated that the goal was to move away from the use of consultants.  Trustee Diallo expressed concern over the amount of money KPMG is commanding.  Trustee Holmes questioned their efficiency especially with the 8 million dollar surplus which was erroneously reported last year.  Trustee Branker stated that Peoplesoft was a big part of the problem.  President Bryant stated that there are 4 different audits taking place while people were trying to perform their duties.  Chairperson Lowe stated that we cannot wish it away, but must figure out a way for co-existence,

D)
 PASSED 
For 9

Against 1


Discussion ensued over the denial of Trustee Diallo’s request for Federal Tax Exempt numbers for the companies previously discussed.  Chief Financial Officer Ali believed that her directive for such disclosures should come from the President.  Chairperson Lowe believes that requests should go through the President and that a “Request Procedure” should be established.  Trustee Benjamin was concerned that the Board of Trustees was not informed since the Board of Trustees hires and fires the President and instructed President Bryant to provide the information to Trustee Diallo.  Further, Trustee Benjamin requested that contracts become an Agenda Item for future discussion.  The Chair called for the Direct Service Organization (DSO) Report.


General Counsel Elizabeth McBride reported for Trustee Allen, who is recovering from surgery.  Attorney McBride stated that a resolution is still being sought between FAMU and the FAMU Credit Union over the use of the FAMU logo.  To date no action has been taken, and it will come as a recommendation of the Board of Trustees before a decision is reached.  Further, Attorney McBride stated that communication regarding Operational Audits will be mailed to all University Direct Support Organizations.

The REPORT was ACCEPTED unanimously.


Trustee Cardenas presented the Facilities Planning Report, and the following were approved:

A) Resolution No. 13-06 (Authorization for negotiations with Siemens Company)

B) Policy No. 2006-5 (Motor Vehicle And Use)

C) Resolution No. 16-06 (Grant Approval for a Perpetual Easement to the Florida Department of Transportation)

A, B and C were APPROVED unanimously.


Chairperson Lowe called for the Student Affairs Committee Report.  In the absence of Trustee Jenkins, Trustee Agnew introduced Dr. Vincent June, Vice President for Student Affairs.  Vice President June provided a detailed, comprehensive recruitment Plan that has 7 Elements:

1) Focused and Targeted Recruitment

2) Integrated Marketing Communication

3) Targeted, Timely and Consistent Communication

4) Technology

5) Special Events and Programs

6) Collaboration 

7) Targeted Goals and Assessment/Evaluation

The STUDENT AFFAIRS REPORT was APPROVED unanimously.


Chairperson Lowe then called upon Trustee Cardenas for the Facilities Planning Committee Report, who, in turn, called upon Mr. Clarence Stallworth, Associate Vice President for Facilities and Construction, who announced that Mr. Charles Lewis, a 1994 FAMU graduate has been appointed Director of Construction Projects.  Additionally, Vice President Stallworth provided a status report on on-going construction projects/plans:

1) Multi-Purpose Center/ Teaching Gymnasium

2) Developmental Research School

3) Pharmacy Building—Phase II

4) Jones Hall remodeling

5) University Commons/ATL

6) Campus-wide Electrical Upgrades/ Technology Infrastructure

The FACILITIES PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT was APPROVED unanimously.


Trustee Agnew introduced a Resolution on behalf of the Board of Trustees to address donations to FAMU by the BOT in June or July.  The RESOLUTION was APPROVED unanimously, and Chairperson Lowe appointed Trustee Agnew to chair the initiative to determine a prescribed level of giving.  He is to make the report at the March Board of Trustees Meeting.


Public comments were made by the following:

1) Dr. Barbara Thompson, UFF Chapter President—UFF Bargaining Agreement

2) Dr. William Tucker, UFF Chief Negotiator—SBT 8 Settlement Agreement

President Bryant announced that the Breakfast for Governor Charlie Crist will be held on January 2, 2007, at the FAMU Gymnasium and that the University will be closed the week between Christmas and New Year’s Day in observance of the holidays.

Chairperson Lowe distributed the Board of Trustees schedule for 2007 meetings:

March 8, 2007 (2nd Thursday of the Month)
May 24, 2007
(4th Thursday of the Month)

September 13, 2007 (2nd Thursday of the Month)

December 4, 2007 (1st Tuesday of the Month)

The meeting adjourned at 4:40 p.m. 
